TAB 20


ALBERTA & THE NORTH REGION VICE PRESIDENT 

DEC 2012 – MAY 2013 REPORT 

TO NATIONAL EXECUTIVE 

Brothers and Sisters,
This report represents my activities within the Alberta and the North Region from December 2012 to May 2013.
Dec 12-15
TC Bargaining

Dec 14
DRDC National UMCC

Jan 8

TC Bargaining Conference Call with Manitoba TC Members

Jan 11
TC Bargaining Team Conference Call 

Feb 11
TC Bargaining Meeting with Edmonton TC Members

Feb 12
TC Bargaining Meeting with Cold Lake TC Members

Feb 13
National Executive Conference Call

Feb 13
TC Bargaining Meeting with Wainwright TC Members –cancelled due to poor weather conditions
Feb 17
Defence Minister McKay protest with Cold Lake Members

Feb 20
TC Bargaining Meeting with Calgary TC Members
Feb 21-24
Reviving Unions Image workshop 

Feb 25-26
TC Bargaining Meeting with Calgary TC Members

Feb 27
TC Bargaining Meeting with Lethbridge TC Members

Feb 28
TC Bargaining Meeting with Suffield TC Members

Mar 4

TC Bargaining Team Conference Call

Mar 5

TC Bargaining Meeting with Swift Current TC Members

Mar 5

TC Bargaining Meeting with Regina and Saskatoon TC Members

Mar 19
National Executive Conference Call

Apr 5-8
COMTRA Committee meeting in Calgary

Apr 15-19
Acting Executive Vice President

Apr 29

Leadership Meeting in Edmonton

Apr 30

Leadership Meeting in Calgary

PORTFOLIOS
COMTRA - Sister Chamberlain reporting

· Members have requested “mobilization techniques” be added to the National Presidents Conference agenda

FINANCE – Brother Turcq reporting
LFWA 
· LMRC - Terms of Reference continues to be not agreed upon, management insists human resources be accepted as a member of the committee rather than ex-officio. Next meeting scheduled for May 15, 2013 to discuss the IE Transformation Project.
· WFA Committee – I accepted nomination by the PIPSC rep to be the Co-Chair representing the unions at the LFWA WFA committee.  Terms of Reference have not yet been agreed upon as human resources personnel insist on representing management as Co-Chair.
· 75 positions lost due to WFA processes within the region excluding DRDC Suffield

· Annex A – Political Activities 
DRDC
· DG’s now play a Strategic Leadership role in developing the program in S&T activities.  DGs will be accountable to their client and to DRDC for the formulation and delivery of S&T aligned with the short and long term needs of the CF and DND. DGs will be the point of entry for the client to all of DRDC’s national expertise.  
Army                                                   Guy Vézina
Navy and Air Force                            Dale Reding
Personnel                                            Susan Truscott
CJOC                                                  Cam Boulet
CFD                                                    Maria Rey and Ross Graham
Support to decision making                Ross Graham
· DDG’s will now be referred to as Centre Directors and will take on the role of lead management at the centres.
· In the future, DRDC Centres will not have operating resources; S&T programs formulated in conjunction with the client and with staff and partners will the obtain resources through putting forward successful projects.  The assessment criteria that will be used to rank projects or programs for allocation of resources are being developed by a Working Group under the direction of the COS.
· See Annex B for minutes of the DRDC National UMCC meeting held Dec 14, 2012.  Next meeting scheduled for Jun 3, 2013.
· Thank you to Brother Bryan Meakin who attended the Collective Work Description Workshop held April 9, 2013 in Winnipeg, MB see Annex C for his after action report.

· It has been difficult to secure the numbers of positions lost in DRDC.  I have thus far been able to ascertain 39 positions within DRDC have been lost due to WFA processes (28 positions at Local 907; 3 positions at Local 614; 8 positions at Local 649).
TECHNICAL SERVICES (TC) BARGAINING

The TC Bargaining Team received the Public Interest Commission Report which favored the Union’s position.  The employer has refused to come back to the negotiations table despite PSAC’s repeated invitations.  The employer states that they are “in discussions with the departments”.  It is presumed the employer is actually gauging membership reaction to the PIC report while developing their “final offer”.  The TC Bargaining Team members have been touring their respective regions to meet with the members to discuss developments and strategies.  I’d like to take this opportunity to ask all VP’s to encourage their TC members to attend the TC Bargaining meetings in their region and add “Strike Protocol” as an agenda item at their next UMCC meetings.
REGIONAL REPRESENTATIVES

Thank you to all the Regional Representatives below for their continued participation and activities on the various committees:
Education Coordinator – Brother Jason Elder, Local 911

FR Steering – Brother Blair Winger, Local 911

FR Wellness – Brother Jason Elder, Local 911

Young Worker Rep – Sister Robyn Westgarth, Local 910

Human Rights – Sister Deb Sutton, Local 902

HONORS

Queens Jubilee Medal Recipients:

Brother Blair Winger, Local 911 awarded medal for advancement of firefighter issues within the Union

Brother Jason Elder, Local 911 awarded medal for hosting National Fire Fit Competition

Brother Mike Kerrigan, Local 911 awarded medal for organising a search and rescue operation in coordination with other community services

4 Wing Quarterly Award Recipients:
Brother Jim Beliveau, Local 902 - 410 Sqn
Sister Donna Busque, Local 902 - W Compt
Brother Stephen Lee, Local 902 - W CE
Sister MJ Sooley, Local 902 - 4 CES

Respectfully submitted,
June Winger

VP Alberta & the North

ANNEX A

January 2013 Brothers David Friesen and Blair Winger drove to Regina and met with MP Ralph Goodale to discuss various DND firefighter issues and Motion M-388 which Mr. Goodale authored.  Mr. Goodale is knowledgeable on firefighter issues, and was in fact Finance Minister when the Income Tax Act was changed to allow for the 2.33% accrual rate.  The meeting went well with broad discussions around the 2.33% accrual rate, the DND firefighter salary gap, the absence of presumptive cancer coverage for DND firefighters and so on. A report of this meeting was provided to the FR Steering Committee in February 2013.

 

April 2013, Brothers Peter Swetnam and Blair Winger met with Medicine Hat MP LaVar Payne to have a discussion around Motion M-388, as Mr. Payne had voted against this motion.  Motion M-388, briefly, provided for a lump sum payment of $300,000 to the families of any firefighter in Canada killed in the line of duty, recognition of firefighters as “First Responders” and that consideration to firefighter safety must be part of any changes to National Building Codes.  The motion carried in the House despite the fact the Conservative Party Whip had ordered the party MP’s to vote against the motion.  Mr. Payne defended his position against, but through discussion the brothers were able to convince Mr. Payne to agree to take a proposal to the Minister of Defence regarding national coverage of presumptive cancers for all DND firefighters.  The Brothers are in the process of designing this proposal.

 

CFB Suffield firefighters have moved into their new fire hall appropriately numbered Building 911. 

ANNEX B


Chairpersons

Dr. Marc Fortin, Assistant Deputy Minister (S&T)/CEO DRDC (Co-Chair) 

Mr. Matthew MacLeod, DND Consultation Team, Professional Institute of the Public Service of Canada (Co-Chair)

Present

Dr. Ross Graham, Director General, DRDC CORA 
Ms. Mylène Ouellet, Director General Research and Development, Corporate Services

Mr. Phil Furlan, Director Research and Development Human Resources 

Mr. Karim Dahel, Acting, DRDC Chief of Staff
Ms. Julie Tapp, HR Programs and Policies Advisor, DRDHR
Mr. Todd Faulkner, Shop Steward, International Brotherhood of Electrical Workers

Ms. Huguette Chevrier, Employment Relations Officer, Professional Institute of the Public Service of Canada

Ms. June Winger, Vice-President, Union of National Defence Employees
Observers

None

Regrets

William Wong, Departmental Representative, Association of Canadian Financial Officers
Absent

Canadian Association of Professional Employees
	SUBJECT
	DISCUSSION
	ACTIONS BY

	1. Opening Remarks /

Observations preliminaries


	· Dr. Fortin welcomed all participants and informed the committee members that he was happy to re-launch these UMCC meetings between the union and management.  He reiterates the need to maintain open and meaningful discussions.  He also welcomed Matt Macleod as the new co-chair, representing the bargaining agents.

	

	2. Acceptance of the Minutes of the last meeting held on June 10th 2011 /

Adoption du procès-verbal de la dernière réunion, tenue le 10 juin 2011
	· The minutes of the previous meeting were accepted by all members present.

· Dr. Fortin and Mr. MacLeod discussed the requirement to post the minutes in a timely manner. 

· Dr. Fortin explained that the use of Descartes to post the ROD is necessary for the time being, as SharePoint is not currently available due to the IT staff priority on the DRENet reset. 

· Mr. Furlan proposed to submit the minutes to the committee chairs for review within two weeks.  Once supported, all membership will have the opportunity to complete a final review prior to posting the ROD on Descartes.

· ACTION: DRDHR to ensure that minutes are prepared and shared in a timely manner.  Once ROD approved secretarially, they are to be posted immediately in both official languages. Formal signatures will take place at the next meeting as per past practice.
	DRDHR

	3. Acceptance of the Proposed Agenda /

Adoption de l’ordre du jour proposé
	· Dr. Fortin asked if any additional agenda items were proposed.  Matt MacLeod mentioned that his items could be addressed through the various agenda items.

· Agenda accepted by committee members.


	


	4.  Update on the action 

items of last meeting / 

Rapport sur les mesures 

à prendre à la suite de la dernière réunion


	Talent Management at DRDC

· Mr. MacLeod asked for clarification on the Talent Management (TM) process for DRDC employees

· Dr. Fortin explained that he was meeting with the Talent Management Work Group next week to discuss the time and effort to implement a TM process, which overlooks the entire DRDC community.  He feels that management can do better to support employees’ professional development. 

· Dr. Fortin stated he understood that some people have aspirations for advancement and others are happy where they are; we need to ensure that management is there to support employees.  He also explained that TM fits within the business plan and we need to create developmental opportunities.

· Mr. Furlan provided an update on the Departmental approach for future Performance Management process.  He explained that HR-Civ is developing an integrated CPRR, PLP and TM form, in order to properly manage employee’s performance and potential through a single process. He also mentioned that his staff is working closely with HR-Civ to ensure that the DRDC process is properly aligned, preventing two parallel processes. HR-Civ is working to have an integrated CPRR and PLP pilot process in place 2013-2014, with full implementation in 2014-15.  Also, Mr. Furlan mentioned that HR-Civ intends to pilot the integrated CPRR, PLP and TM form in 2014-15, with full implementation in 2015-16. HR-Civ is seeking potential participants in the pilot program, such as the S&T and IM Group as they have developed initial version of succession management tools.

· Dr. Graham then explained that he is part of the TM Working Group and that they are looking at four TM streams: 1) Science 2) Technology 3) Corporate Services 4) Management Stream. For the science stream, the committee is presently concentrating on EX-minus 2 and above population.

· Mr. Faulkner referred to the successful PE development program and was hoping something like this would be available for ELs. Mr. Faulkner also asked about the EG development program that was being put together for approval. Mr. Furlan explained the Developmental Program review is not part of the mandate of the TM Working Group.  Since the DRDC Atlantic EG developmental program has never been endorsed by DND, Mr. Furlan stated that it was submitted to HR-Civ for review and approval. 

· Ms. Winger asked who the members of the TM Working Group were.  They are Dr. Graham, Dr. Vezina, Mr. John Evans, Mr. Phil Furlan, Mr. Dave Hazen; Dr. Gitanjali Adlakha-Hutcheon, Dr. Tzetanka Dobreva-Martinova, Mr. Dave Eaton.  She expressed concern about the low representation of non-scientific and non-management personnel, which would make it difficult to fully ascertain issues in those groups.

· Dr. Fortin had asked that the TM Working Group review their membership and ensure that they have a balanced group to have a more holistic approach.  Dr. Fortin said he will report back to all staff.
· ACTION: Following meeting with the TM Working Group on the WG composition and the way forward, Dr. Fortin to communicate to all employees on this initiative.
	ADM (S&T)




	5. DRDC Transformation  /Transformation RDDC:

	· Dr. Fortin spoke about the reduction programs (SR and DRAP) and that it is a three year program and that DRDC will be embarking on its second year in April. 

· Dr. Fortin said that the Department has put in place the Defence Renewal Team (DRT) which has two goals: 1) to ensure DRAP implemented and 2) to look at business process renewal. ADM (Fin CS) and Asst CLS are leading this team’s efforts.

· Dr. Fortin emphasized the need for management to better communicate the status of our Transformation efforts.  The Transition Team is developing a staff engagement strategy and a Managers Forum which will be held in late February 2013. He also stated the need to focus on a stronger DRDC, not a focus on reduction.  A more or less monthly communiqué to employees is planned.

· Dr. Fortin stated he did not know if there will be more reductions in future budgets; he believes we have done significant reduction at DRDC following Budget 2012 and that this had been difficult for the Agency. 

· Dr. Fortin said that the VCDS will need to approve our Establishment Change Proposal, which includes the restructure at the DG and Director levels. Dr Fortin said he was not sure if it all can be done by April 1st 2013 and it might need to be the status quo for another year.

· Mr. MacLeod expressed concern with the delegation of authority levels; in particular ensuring that local management has both the authority and the resources to respond to Health and Safety. Ms. Ouellet said they are looking at finding ways to have the authorities in place, whether or not the Establishment Change is approved in whole or in part.

· Mr. MacLeod raised concerns about areas where we are doing more with less. For example the DST staffs are smaller, but still running both the current program formulation process and preparing for the new one. Dr. Fortin said in a discussion with Dr. Boulet, there was a possibility that there needs to be a surge capacity to help out in these areas where we don’t have enough people to deliver the program. Dr. Fortin said that he needs to work with DGs to enforce the message that there are fewer people so DRDC needs to stop doing non-priority items.  He encouraged the union representatives to bring specific cases to local management, and failing that to raise through the UMCC co-chairs.

· Mr. MacLeod asked to whom the DST will report to in the new structure. Dr. Fortin said it is all in the works. 

· Ms. Winger said that members have relayed back that people are leaving to move outside the government and the managers are not backfilling the positions. Dr. Fortin stated that the situation of External to DND staffing is managed by the CWMB, as they are the approval authority. Not many external to DND staffing have been approved to date.  DRDC has still not met its targets for reduction nor has DND. Mr. MacLeod raised the possibility of filling positions from within.

· M. MacLeod asked about the DG Centre Ops position and who will hold it.  Dr. Fortin explained the Work Description is in a first draft; this needs to be completed before the staffing. 

· Mr. MacLeod noted that DRDC appears to have one fewer DG in the system; Dr. Fortin stated that this is still in flux.  Mr. MacLeod noted that if we have in fact one fewer DG, and one fewer section head in most labs, employees would appreciate hearing that management has ‘taken its share’ of the cuts.

· Mr. Faulkner asked about the other numbers for example how many people have been WFA’d at the Corporate level?  Mr. Furlan informed that the national Bargaining Agents were provided a list of employees who were WFA’d.  The bargaining agents noted that the list of affected people is not the same as the list of those who finally left the department, and this has not been provided.  Mr. Furlan noted he can inquire to DND what could be released as additional data.

· Dr. Fortin requested that members do not focus on the DRDC end state because of continual change environment, DRDC needs to remain agile to adapt to government and department direction.  Employees need to become comfortable with being in a state of change and management will support them to manage/decrease their stress level. We need to improve our culture and ability to adapt. 

· Ms. Winger stated that employees need to be able to provide input and get feedback on how that input has been used or if it has not been used. She stated she sees the main issue being that local management up to senior management need to be transparent – e.g. the input may in fact be being used, but the management may not be communicating back. Employees need to feel that the business drivers are listening to them. Dr. Fortin agreed with this point and mentioned that that is why he started his blog and twitter feed. Employees need to be engaged in these venues.  We need a general culture of interaction.  Ms. Winger mentioned that there is an intimidation factor with these forums. Dr. Fortin acknowledged this fact

· ACTION: Ms. Ouellet to provide Delegation of Authorities for Health and Safety issues in the new governance structure.

· ACTION: Mr. Furlan to ask HR-Civ our ability to provided additional WFA data.
	DGRDCS

DRDHR

	
	
	


	4. Financial Updates/ Mise à jour financière
5. DRDC HR Strategy and Plan/ Stratégie et plan RH de RDDC (2013-2014 to 2015-2016)
	· Mr. MacLeod asked if the travel and hospitality issues are sorted out, for example will routine activities get a blanket authority. Dr. Fortin said the processes are still being adjusted. Dr. Fortin said we are looking into an electronic form to deal with all requests and we should get some clarification from DND. 

· Mr. MacLeod wanted to know if employees can submit a draft event request if they don’t know the details yet.  Ms. Ouellet said she understands that DND is going to allow this but we don’t have confirmation yet.  Dr. Graham spoke to the benefit we have of booking in advance and there is a huge cost savings. 

· Mr. Faulkner wanted to discuss overtime and can we have an approval on these hours. Dr. Fortin said he cannot put a blanket approval or limit on this issue; for example in Atlantic, the employees on ship while at sea are to be considered for overtime.  Employees need to better plan and inform management in due course on the potential of overtime; managers need visibility and plan ahead

· Mr. Faulkner raised the issue that there are instances where people do not get paid above the 75 hours as managers have created a “cap” for OT.  Dr. Graham explained that it is different depending on the collective agreement, for example on a field trial OT is different than what you get for other OT, as there is a Field Trial allowance agreement and there is a number of hours that is stated in the collective agreement. 

· Mr. MacLeod said that he has heard that 150 hours per person per year is the magic number for OT in some centres, some treating it as a hard cap, and some as a limit beyond which extra approval is needed. Dr. Graham stated the previous ADM said if people were working and travelling and their OT reached 150 hours, it was considered too much, and should be reviewed for balance. Dr. Fortin said we should use more scrutiny before even hitting 150 hours.  We will pay overtime based on collective agreement articles, but a person should not be working that much OT

· Mr. Faulkner and Ms. Winger said they know instances when some people have been capped at 150 hours but have worked more. Dr. Fortin said that if there is too much OT, we are not managing our work plan appropriately.

· There was general acknowledgement that there appear to be differences between the Centres’ understanding of the issues, and we should ensure that these are consistent with the relevant agreements.

· Mr. Faulkner asked about the emphasis on contracting and should the work be done by employees?  Dr. Fortin said that if there are instances where contracting should not have been used but the work of the members, please bring it up at LMRC. 

· Dr. Fortin explained the $10K cap on casual salary for returning retired PS individuals is to limit these opportunities to ensure knowledge transfer. He also explained that this is different from the Emeritus program currently developed by Mr. Furlan. Mr. MacLeod asked if the new Emeritus program would be paid or unpaid, and Dr. Fortin confirmed it would be unpaid.  Mr. MacLeod expressed concern that younger employees may lose opportunities to work on high profile work; Dr. Fortin re-iterated that the intent is to transfer knowledge, not to replace the work of employees.

· Mr. Furlan presented a general DRDC demographic profile and the new Strategy and HR Plan for 2013-14 to 2015-16 (copy of presentation attached).

· Mr. Faulkner asked if the CPRR’s could become more valuable.  Ms. Winger added that employees report that managers see the CPRR’s as a hindrance on their work versus being a tool to help them get to their goals. Dr. Fortin said there is a requirement to align employees work objectives to the business plan.  

· Ms. Winger asked questions about the Harassment committees per region.  Ms. Tapp stated that Harassment investigations not done by local committee but external investigator. Ms. Tapp to look into this and report back on this. 

· Mr. Furlan will provide a cyclical update to the ADM and senior management on the HR Plan progress. 

· Mr. MacLeod expressed concern that there is a morale problem across the agency, due to the emphasis in recent town halls being too much on preparing for change, and not enough on what the plan was for where we are headed. Dr. Fortin said that he is not ignoring this and the doom and gloom is over and we need to shape ourselves for the future

· Mr. Faulkner asked about official languages (OL) and was wondering why such an importance on second language training in an organization where conversations with other scientific and technical organizations are primarily in English. Mr. Furlan said there were two components to why OL is important; one that employee raised this issue as a concern on the PSES t and the need for selection consistency to allow employees to attend Second Language Training for development purpose. Many CSS positions were bilingual, as they had to deal with provincial and municipal organizations.  Mr. MacLeod added that we need to support our people to work in the language of our choice; he noted that there had been pushback locally when employees wanted DRENET operating system and software in French, and acquisition of bilingual/multilingual licenses should be worked into the DRENET reset plan.

· Mr. Faulkner wanted to know why for management positions (which are mostly filled by DS), whether or not others can apply, and why are they designated DS. Dr. Fortin said he has been asking the same questions and this something that needs to be reviewed as we have some people who would be great managers with enough scientific knowledge to manage the people and the program. 

· Mr. MacLeod asked whether there was more information on Collective Work Descriptions, as this appeared to be a DND and not a TBS initiative.  Ms. Tapp pointed him to the DCCO website.  Ms. Winger raised questions about whether or not the Statement of Merit Criteria for positions may not be too broad for CWDs, when knowledge of a specific technical or scientific area is required.

· Dr. Fortin noted he would like to see re-invigorated employee orientation.

· Mr. MacLeod asked about the Workplace Well-Being Committee, as it was not in the list of committees in a recent communiqué.  Dr. Fortin advised it had been set up, and had 15-20 members, including representatives of all Centres to address the PSES results and other workplace wellbeing issues.

· ACTION: Ms. Tapp to seek clarification on Harassment investigations.
	Ms. Tapp


	Round Table / Tour de table :


	· Mr. MacLeod would like to see a follow-up on committees, as he was concerned that the two he was on had not updated their membership. Dr. Fortin will ask all committees to look at their membership and ensure they have the right people on them. 

· Ms. Winger explained there were issues with the reimbursement for Opting members for their tuition and can we streamline the process.  Mr. Furlan asked June to email him some examples so he can look into this issue with HR-Civ.

· Ms. Winger wanted to know in Health and Safety stream where to do complaints go after the DG’s.  Ms. Ouellet will look into this issue and report back. 

· Dr. Fortin stated that his prediction for 2013 is that this is the year to focus on the way forward. He also stated that there is a need to ensure we create a staff engagement plan to help change our culture to help people deal with the stress they feel so it does not overwhelm them. 

· Dr. Fortin and Union Representatives decided the next meeting will be in June 2013. 

ACTION: 

· Ms. Tapp to look into Harassment Committees across DND and report back

· Ms. Winger to email Mr. Furlan about education allowance payouts and Mr. Furlan to look into with DND

· Ms. Ouellet will seek clarification on Health and Safety Delegations

· Co-chairs: Confirm date for next meeting by the end of January.


	Ms. Tapp

Ms. Winger

Ms. Ouellet




These Minutes are approved unanimously on this _________ day of the month of _______________ 2013.

Dr. Marc Fortin, Co-Chair



Mr. Matt MacLeod, Co-Chair

ANNEX C

After Action Report

Collective Work Descriptions Workshop – 9 Apr 13

1. There was a good variety of personnel who attended the workshop.  Representatives from HR, Union, Management and employees.

2. The workshop ran for just over three hours.  Common comments suggested arranging a VTC may have been the wiser way to run the workshop.  A wider audience could have attended and would have saved on the expense for such a short period of time.

3. CWD’s are supposed to save money; however, from a DRDC perspective, I feel this is not the case.  For general CFB/Wing positions (ie: plumbers, electricians, painters et al), the CWD’s may work.  The majority of DRDC employees have a specific field they work in.   Looking at the EG-04 positions at Suffield, we have those who are trained in Chemical, and Biological fields, requiring specific training and education.  Due to the specialized nature of the research we do, we will still require the same number of work descriptions.

4. It was stated at the workshop, that the GL’s will be the first to have the CWD’s implemented starting the end of April.  It was also stated that the employee’s and management team should be working together to verify the WD’s.  If the rollout is imminently approaching, then the workshop should have been held prior to moving forward.  Those that I spoke to at the workshop were only made aware of the WD ‘changes’ when the invite to attend the workshop was received.

5. It was further stated one of the objectives of a CWD was to increase the transparency.  Again, if the Union representatives were not aware, it certainly is safe to say that our members are not aware of the changes that could have a major impact on their work descriptions.

6. The workshop was focused on DND (CFB/Wings).  Due to the uniqueness of DRDC, many questions were unable to be answered by either Paul or Mike, as neither one were familiar with our structure.

I am personally still unclear how the CWD’s are supposed to save money for the government.  It was felt that the change to CWD’s was a make work project for HR, rather than serving a greater purpose.  Off-line discussions with my fellow Sisters who attended felt this was similar to the WFA process – slash positions to save money, only to the have the government turn around and spend money on an independent contractor to study and report on their savings achiev
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